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May 12, 2003

The Honorable Cynthia Sullivan

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Sullivan:

I am pleased to transmit for the Council’s review and consideration, “an ordinance relating to the operation and maintenance of the Central Link light rail system by King County on behalf of Sound Transit, and adopting an agreement between King County and the Central Puget Sound Regional Transit Authority.”

Over the past several months, staff from King County and Sound Transit have been developing the agreement called for in ordinance 14396.  The ordinance authorized joint bus/rail use of the downtown Seattle transit tunnel (DSTT) and called for negotiation of an agreement between Sound Transit and King County for the operation of light rail.

By using King County as the light rail operator, Sound Transit avoids the considerable expense of building a transit operating organization from scratch.  King County brings its considerable experience and expertise in operating one of the nation’s largest and most complex public transportation systems to the task of light rail.

King County’s experience in electric trolleybus and streetcar operations and its operation and maintenance of the sophisticated Downtown Seattle Transit Tunnel (DSTT) will serve as the basis for building the light rail operation.

The amount of work and the detail that has gone into the development of the agreement is impressive.  Basically, the parties had to develop the tasks and organizational structure for what it would take to run light rail if it were to begin service this year.  

King County and Sound Transit have agreed that a separate Rail Section will be created, with functions for light rail operations, light rail vehicle maintenance and right-of-way, and facilities maintenance.  The light rail section manager will report to the Metro Transit General Manager within the King County Dept. of Transportation.

Other services, such as customer service, human resources and administrative services like payroll, will be procured through the Metro Transit Division.  Sound Transit will also procure services such as telephone and mail services and computer support from other King County departments.

Under the proposed agreement, Sound Transit will set policy for the rail section and pay all the costs for the rail section and for services procured from the Transit Division and other King County departments.  

To the light rail rider, the service will be identified as Sound Transit’s, with the rider unaware that King County is providing the service under an interlocal agreement.  But with King County operation, close coordination can be achieved between bus and rail, including coordinated schedules and safe and efficient light rail/bus operations in the DSTT.  As an example, tunnel controllers and light rail system controllers will be cross-trained, allowing for quick, coordinated response to any service disruption.

The prior tunnel agreement also called for Sound Transit to participate in the debt service and operating and maintenance expenses for the DSTT.  After joint light rail/bus operations begin, King County will pay 60% of the tunnel O&M costs and debt service and Sound Transit will pay 40%.  

The Light Rail O&M Agreement also calls for the parties to collaborate on the development of a plan for the start-up of light rail services.  King County will provide most of the start-up functions and the plans for hiring, testing and training will be finalized over the next few months.

The start-up period includes the three years before passenger service begins.  Prior to start-up, King County and Sound Transit will continue refining the plans for operations.  The Rail Section manager will come on board at the beginning of the start-up period.  Once executed, the agreement will be in effect through the start-up period and the initial five years of light rail operation in passenger service.  King County and Sound Transit have the option to agree to additional five-year extensions.  

Sound Transit and King County have also agreed on a procedure for sharing the obligation for paratransit services within the light rail corridor.  Under the proposal, Sound Transit will pay for 50% of the cost of the trips with both origins and destinations within the light rail corridor.  

The agreement also contains detailed provisions regarding risk, insurance and indemnification.  ST will be responsible for setting up a risk fund from which claims will be paid.  King County will administer the claims review and claims administration process on behalf of Sound Transit.  

This agreement continues the excellent regional cooperation between King County and Sound Transit that included the passage of last year’s tunnel joint operations agreement.  The Tunnel Construction Period Agreement and the Tunnel Construction O&M Agreement called for by last year’s tunnel agreement is also close to completion.

When the light rail system opens for passenger service, patrons will see an efficient, coordinated, clean and safe operation that will match the performance of other light rail systems throughout the country.  Our citizens will find it easy to transfer between buses and rail and use of the DSTT will increase greatly.  King County’s new fleet of hybrid diesel-electric buses will complement the new light rail vehicles, and patrons will have the ease and convenience that comes from paying their fares with the regional smart card.

In short, a new day will soon be dawning for our public transportation system.  After years of false starts and delay, Sound Transit and King County have crafted a cooperative agreement that will be a hallmark for the region’s public transit.

I look forward to working with the Council as you consider the agreement.  If you have questions, David Hopkins, Regional Transit Manager, at (206) 296-4628, or Jim Jacobson, Deputy Director, Transit Division, at (206) 684-1614.

Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive
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